
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

​​​​​​​​​​​​February 27, 2019
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Steve Allen, Jason Bachus, Emily Bryant, Ruth Hook, Deb McGoff
I. Call Meeting to Order - The meeting was called to order at 5:30
Assessor – Steve Allen
Allen has completed the entry of the cyclical data and statistical updates. There are no significant issues to impact taxes. He’s met with several residents and addressed their questions and concerns.
Digital Mapping – Emily Bryant

Bryant is working on a project with the Cross Rivendell Trails and would like to use the digital mapping program she received a few years ago. The reason for the project is match the property boundary lines against the trail to be able to identify current property owners and request permission for access through their property. McGoff expressed concern of allowing data to be used in a digital format as it can be used as a tool for illegal activity. Bryant said the data only reflects boundary lines and no property owners’ names are listed. In addition, the data won’t be published. Adams asked what this data is used for. Bryant said the purpose is not to publish the data, but to estimate the number of property owners that would need to be contacted.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by Smith to release the digital mapping data for a one time use for the Cross Rivendell Trail project. Motion Passed.

Other - Journal Opinion Article – McGoff commented on the article in the Journal Opinion on the Selectboard meeting of 2/13/19. The article reported on Chief Bachus’ comments on the removal of two warrant articles that impact his department, but didn’t address McGoff’s comments on why he is against having a Taser as a weapon for the police department. He felt it was a one-sided article. 
II.  Old Business

A. Board Reports
Orford Energy Committee (OEC)
Smith reported he’d spoken with Andrew Cushing from the NH Preservation Alliance and he will be in Orford to look at the Town Office building on March 14th at 10:30 am. Hook asked if classifying the building as historical will complicate the work the town needs to complete. Smith said Cushing said most likely not but when he’s here he may be able to address the impact in improvements if the building is classified as historical. If the building is listed on the Historical Registry it could leads to grants and other funding for the building repairs.
Parks & Playgrounds (P&P)
Smith said the P&P committee would like to look into replacing and maintaining the trees. The P&P committee feels the Tree Warden should be involved in this process. The board asked Dobbins-Marsh to invite the Tree Warden and the P&P Committee to the board meeting on March 27, 2019 to discuss and formulate a plan for the maintenance and replacement of trees.
Planning Board
Bonnie McCouch left her application with the board and asked about sending letters to the abutters. McGoff thought the letters had already been sent by McCouch. Adams asked why the property owner is preparing their own letters to the abutters? McGoff said because the Planning board doesn’t have an assistant, and McCouch volunteered to write the letters to start the process. The board asked Dobbins-Marsh to contact McCouch to confirm this. Hook said she can help with the letters if McCouch needs assistance.

B. Dead River Service Plan

The review of this plan will be deferred until the 3/27/19 Selectboard meeting
C. Review/Approval of Security Camera Policy

McGoff asked if the Selectboard can review the recordings or just the police department. Adams reminded the recordings are not audio, only video. Bachus said yes and it’s addressed under section F of the policy. Smith asked if the police department notifies the Selectboard when there is a recorded incident. Bachus said yes to an incident, but no to specifics if it’s part of a criminal investigation. Smith asked how the data is stored. Bachus said on a DVR’s in the police department and recordings are kept for 30 days, unless part of an investigation, then it’s recorded to a DVD and kept in the evidence room. Adams said the evidence room isn’t fire proof so that could be an issue. Bachus said if the alarm goes off in the police department, Hanover dispatch can monitor the camera feed, but can’t record it. McGoff asked if there is monthly fee for this system. Bachus said no – Tasco covers that.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by McGoff to accept the draft of the Security Camera Policy. Motion Passed.

D. FEMA Updates
Adams reported the Town should receive two payments totaling approximately $128,000 within the next few weeks. Adams reported DuBois & King will design the project to repair the erosion by the support columns by Brook Road bridge mitigation project (at a cost of $2,500 which qualifies for FEMA reimbursement at 75%) within the new few weeks. Once the design is complete, the Selectboard will need to decide if the highway department can do the work or if estimates will be requested from contractors.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by McGoff to accept the DuBois & King proposal for professional service on the Brook Road over Jacobs Brook mitigation project. Motion Passed.
E. Other

· Adams reported DuBois & King provided a preliminary Engineering proposal to replace ½ mile of Archertown Road at an estimated cost of $750,000. This will be addressed at the Annual Meeting.
· Dobbins-Marsh reported she’d contacted Gateway Ford to check on the status of the 2019 F-550 truck order. She was told it’s on schedule.

· Adams mentioned he’d heard two of the highway trucks were down. McGoff said there were a few small issues - a tailgate pin on one of the trucks needed to be replaced, a hydraulic hose needed replacing, and a new chain was ordered for the 1-Ton. McGoff said all trucks should be working now. McGoff asked about finding help as the highway crew is down to two people at the moment, and it’s hard to find help with plowing as independent contractors are busy with their own jobs. Adams said we can hire temporary/seasonal help for up to 40 hours per week with no benefits. Before they can start work they’ll need to complete paperwork at the office, show proof they have a CDL license and complete a drug test. The board agreed on a pay rate of $15 per hour. Dobbins-Marsh said Primex wants Town to either hire and employee to operate the trucks, or hire independent contractors to use their own equipment, then they’d bill the town for their services and provide Evidence of Liability naming the Town of Orford on the form. Dobbins-Marsh will post on the Orford List Serve that the town is looking for highway seasonal help.
· McGoff said he checked on the bridge over Jacobs Brook on Archertown road and didn’t see any boards coming loose as previously reported, but the jersey barriers are in place.

III. New Business
A. Preparation for the 2019 Town Meeting
The Selectboard will start setting up the voting booths around noon on March 12th. The board asked Dobbins-Marsh to confirm with Rivendell on the # of tables needed for the meeting and table locations. The board discussed which warrant articles each member will address.
B. Correspondence and Accounts Payable
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

Motion made by Adams, seconded by Smith to accept the minutes of February 13, 2019 (as amended). Motion Approved.
A motion was made by Adams, seconded by Smith to enter into nonpublic session under RSA 91-A:3, II(c) at 7:05 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 7:18 PM.  A motion was made by Adams, seconded by Smith to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session. Motion Approved.

Dobbins-Marsh asked the board to officially approve the request to process payment to Rivendell Abroad that will be reimbursed to the Town from the Niles Fund.

Motion made by Adams, seconded by Smith to accept the Niles Fund committee’s recommended payment of $1,700 for 5 students for the Rivendell Abroad trip. Motion Passed
V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:21 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh
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